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Council Direction: 
 
City Council, at its meeting held on February 8, 2017, approved Item 7.6 directing staff 
to investigate the feasibility of conducting a Pilot Program for licensing rental housing in 
Wards 1 and 8; the results of which would be used to assist future decision-making 
related to a comprehensive City Wide Rental Housing Licensing By-law.  
 
City Council, at its meeting held on February 14, 2018, approved Item 15 of Planning 
Committee Report 18-002, as amended, which directed staff to; 
 

 Update Report PED10049(h); 

 Compare municipalities and their use of regulations respecting rental housing, for 
inclusion in a staff report back to the Rental Housing Sub-Committee; 

 Form a list of municipalities for use in a future research trip; and, 

 Review and incorporate the Hamilton Rental Housing Roundtable discussion paper 
entitled “Promoting Code Compliant Rental Housing with Safe, Clean and Healthy 
Dwelling Units” into their report to the Rental Housing Sub-Committee regarding 
the update on Report PED10049(h).  

 
Information: 
 
Since 2007 the City of Hamilton has reviewed low density rental housing (five units or 
less).  In 2010 a Pilot Project was created and six extra By-law Officers were hired to 
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patrol Wards 1 through 8, looking for property standards violations and illegal housing.  
The Pilot Project remained in effect until 2013 when a permanent Pro-active 
Enforcement Team was created and with it the implementation of an Enforcement 
Strategy for Rental Properties city wide solely in regards to Property Standards (see 
Appendix “A”).  Council also established a Sub-Committee to assist in the 
implementation of an approach to enforcement and legalization of rental housing (low 
density). 
 
In 2018, City of Hamilton Council directed that a previous report dealing with Low 
Density Rental Housing be updated and that municipalities throughout Ontario, that had 
considered or implemented rental licensing, be compared and a tour of municipalities be 
undertaken by members of the Sub-Committee.  As well, feasibility of implementing a 
Pilot Project in regard to low density rental dwellings for two years in Wards 1 and 8 was 
to be done. As well, the Hamilton Rental Housing Roundtable discussion paper entitled 
“Promoting Code Compliant Rental Housing with Safe, Clean and Healthy Dwelling 
Units”, which was presented to the City of Hamilton Planning Committee on February 6, 
2018, was to be reviewed and incorporated into the update. 
 
Current regulations for rental units (low density) are a patchwork of By-laws that were 
not updated after amalgamation and do not adequately address the need for this type of 
housing. The demand for affordable housing has resulted in the conversion of 
properties that do not always meet Zoning By-laws in areas of the city where they are 
not currently permitted and without the benefit of appropriate permits or inspections. 
These factors potentially impact the life and safety of both occupants and the 
surrounding community. In Wards 1 and 8, it is estimated that there are between 1,500 - 
2,000 low density rental units, and these areas tend to allow for a clustering and 
concentration of rental units. 
 
Life safety and acceptable land use standards have been identified by both the Rental 
Housing Sub-Committee and the Hamilton Rental Housing Roundtable as there is 
public interest in regulating the use of low density rental dwellings. 
 
The City of Hamilton has undertaken a review of its Zoning By-laws, the next phase of 
Zoning By-law No. 05-200 (City Wide Zoning) is focused on Residential Zones and will 
impact all housing situations in the City.  It is anticipated that this will be completed in 
2020. 
 
The areas considered for the Pilot Project (Wards 1 and 8) are similar as both have 
post-secondary institutions.  The population in these areas have a higher percentage of 
mobility in relation to housing compared to other areas of Hamilton.  There are 
approximately 38,000 private dwellings in the Pilot Project area.  Compared to other 
areas of Hamilton, Wards 1 and 8 have a lower proportion of owned housing and a 
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higher proportion of rented housing.  The rental rates tend to be higher due to 
individuals living together as single housekeeping units.  
 
Affordable quality rental units are a priority for the City of Hamilton.  Renters are facing 
a combination of rising housing costs, stagnating incomes, and limited access to 
subsidized housing. People who rent tend to have much lower incomes compared to 
homeowners. 
 
Empirical data evidence may be collected in regards to affordability, displacement, 
effectiveness, and neighbourhood stability. 
 
Pilot Project Options 

A That the Rental Housing Sub-Committee recommend in principle, 

(i) enhanced enforcement and education and improve the Licensing and By-Law 
Services proactive enforcement program; 

(ii) research, develop and begin implementing a comprehensive education/ 
communications plan; and, 

(iii) continue to support community partnerships, explore strategies and support 
development of further community based responses to rental housing issues. 

 
B That the Rental Housing Sub-Committee recommend in principle, that Licensing 

and By-law Services staff in consultation to Legal Services bring forward to the 
Planning Committee a Registry By-law for rental business operators in the Pilot 
Project area of Wards 1 and 8.  The Registry would be subject to the approval of 
staffing levels and the Pilot Project would commence in the first quarter 2019 for a 
two year period. 

 
C That the Rental Housing Sub-Committee recommend in principle, that Licensing 

and By-law Services staff in consultation to Legal Services bring forward to the 
Planning Committee a Licensing By-law for rental business operators in the Pilot 
Project area of Wards 1 and 8. The Licensing By-Law would be subject to the 
approval of staffing levels and the Pilot Project would commence in the first quarter 
2019 for a two year period. 

 
Staff have analysed data which was previously used in Report PED10049(h) in 
preparation of this Report and are projecting a total of 1,500 – 2,000 low density rental 
housing units (five units or less) to be located in the Pilot Project areas of Wards 1 and 
8.  As a result of the analysis, additional staffing would be required for some options as 
presented.  Three options have developed to help meet the goals of this Committee.  
Option A uses existing staff to increase awareness while options B and C would require 
new staff hires.  The additional staff would enhance inspections and enforcement to 
ensure compliance.  The additional three FTEs for Options B and C, at an estimated 
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cost of $347,463, be funded through the Tax Stabilization Reserve for 2019.  It is 
anticipated that the Registry/Licensing Fee would be $200 annually.  A potential full cost 
recovery model is being proposed. 
 
A total of three full-time temporary FTEs are required for an enhancement, one full-time 
temporary Licensing Administrator and two full-time temporary Municipal Law 
Enforcement Officers or Licensing Compliance Officers.  
 
The City has the authority to regulate the business of renting dwelling units under the 
Municipal Act, 2001. The two year Pilot Project will be updated by Information Reports 
to the Planning Committee with a final report in the second quarter of 2021 with a goal 
of it being adopted City wide. 
 
Options for Consideration 

Any licensing/registry program (Option B or C), that includes the registering or licensing 
of low density rental housing units, would require amendments to the Licensing By-law 
07-170, additional administrative staff, additional enforcement staff and additional 
equipment and vehicles.  To be full cost recovery a Licensing or Registration Fee would 
be applied to the chosen program.  Analysis of costs is included in the Pilot Project 
Summary which is attached as Appendix “B” of this Report. 
 
OPTION A 
(see Appendix “C”) 

STATUS QUO (with enhanced Education, Zoning and By-law Enforcement) 

Option A is using the existing structure and resources with improved education and a 
broader mandate.  This option is intended to assist and support utilizing existing By-
laws and beginning an educational program with regards to addressing low density 
rental properties.  
 
Tenants need to be made aware of the rules and regulations prior to entering into a 
rental agreement as well as resources available to them when issues arise in rental 
properties. The City of Hamilton presently approaches issues with low density rental 
properties through many Departments and By-laws. To ensure a safer and healthier 
community, services could be strengthened by an educational component to low density 
rental housing. 
 
Education priorities can be set by: 

 Work with the post-secondary institutions on a more on-going basis. 
Synchronization can be done with the Off-Campus Housing Offices, information 
could be included in acceptance letters and fee renewal letters sent to post-
secondary populations; 
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 Administration would work with stakeholders such as housing agencies, immigrant 
agencies, school boards and student associations to provide on-going awareness, 
information, and education. This would open dialogues where problem properties 
can be identified; 

 Enhance the City of Hamilton Rental Housing Enforcement Strategy by including 
Zoning By-law investigations (see Appendix “A”); 

 Preparation of a tool kit with check lists, phone numbers, best practices, 
educational information, complaint processes, access for inspections; 

 Door to Door program leaving information in mail boxes or speaking to the tenants 
of identified low density rental properties (1,000+) in identified areas (Wards 1 and 
8); 

 Enhanced education during peak periods, move in/move out periods, snow 
clearing periods, homecoming and environmental days and, 

 Work with the City of Hamilton Fire Department to expand education in relation to 
promotion of fire safe practices for the community.  
 

This program would have minimal financial impact on the various City Departments. The 
safety of City of Hamilton residents would be addressed through these measures and 
an educational component being enhanced, more education in Licensing and By-Law 
Services Departments leading to greater enforcement levels. 
 
OPTION B 
(see Appendix “D”) 
 
REGISTRY CERTIFICATION 

This option is intended to ensure basic safety requirements and basic zoning 
requirements are met for all low density rental units, the Registry will ensure uniform 
regulations and standards for residential rental dwelling properties. 
 
The Registry Pilot Program will complement the City of Hamilton’s existing by-laws, and 
enhance By-law Enforcement Officer’s efforts to adequately address concerns 
expressed by members of the public and Council members regarding residential rental 
dwelling properties.  The Registry will allow the City to ensure that the quality of 
residential rental accommodations is consistent and in accordance with regulation.  
  
The purpose of the Registry in relation to low density rental dwelling units is: 

 Regulate residential rental properties to protect the health and safety of those 
residing in the units; 

 Address sub-standard conditions in low density rental dwelling units; 
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 Protect the character and the ability of all residents to enjoy their dwellings in 
surrounding properties and neighbourhoods; 

 Identify illegal rental dwelling units through illegal conversions; 

 Continue and enhance enforcement of regulations pertaining to property 
maintenance, parking conditions, building appearance, building safety, and life 
safety in low density rental dwellings; and 

 Work with the City of Hamilton Fire Department to expand education in relation to 
promotion of fire safe practices for the community and regulations required under 
the Ontario Fire Code.  
 

It is proposed that an accreditation process for low density rental properties be 
developed, resulting in a preferred designation. Units certified to comply with City 
regulations would be given a desirable ranking.   
 
An owner occupied dwelling unit with three or fewer bedrooms rented, will not require to 
be listed on the registry to rent individual rooms as this is allowed under current zoning 
regulations.  
 
Potential Requirements under a Registry By-law: 

(a) Owner to provide proof of ownership and contact information (principal 
residence), company information; 

(b) Local management contact info (for out of town owners); 

(c) Zoning Inspection; 

(d) Registry Fee; and, 

(e) Consent to Inspection. 
 
OPTION C 
(see Appendix “E”) 
 
LICENSING BY-LAW 

This option is intended to assist and support in bringing low density rental properties 
into conformity and compliance with standards and lessen enforcement challenges 
presently in existence. 
 
An owner occupied low density dwelling unit with three or fewer bedrooms rented within 
the same dwelling,  will not require a licence to rent individual rooms (three or fewer) as 
this is allowed under current zoning regulations. 
 
Considerations in developing a Low Density Rental Housing Licensing By-law and 
Program include:  
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Potential Requirements under a Licensing By-law: 

(a) Owner to provide proof of ownership and contact information (principal 
residence), company information; 

(b) Property management plan; 

(c) Proof of insurance;  

(d) Local management contact info (for out of town owners);  

(e) Self/City inspections for compliance with the City’s Property Standards and Yard 
Maintenance By-laws; 

(f) Electrical safety inspection; 

(h) Floor plan for the building;  

(i) Property/yard maintenance plan; 

(j) Parking plan; 

(k) Licence fee; and, 

(l)  Consent to Inspection. 
 
Hamilton Rental Housing Roundtable 

Staff in preparing this Report reviewed the Hamilton Rental Housing Roundtable 
discussion paper entitled “Promoting Code Compliant Rental Housing with Safe, Clean 
and Healthy Dwelling Units”.  There are many recommendations in the paper which 
align with the mandate of the Rental Housing Sub-Committee, particularly building 
safety and life safety.  Many options put forward in this Report have incorporated 
recommendations addressed by the discussion paper and have been integrated where 
possible.  Many other recommendations can be considered by ongoing initiatives of the 
City of Hamilton (e.g. update of Residential Zoning By-Law, Neighbourhood Action 
Strategies, loan programs and ongoing discussion with City of Hamilton Planning, 
Building and Legal Divisions). 
 
APPENDICES AND SCHEDULES ATTACHED 
 
Appendix “A” – Rental Housing Enforcement Strategy Framework 
Appendix “B” – Pilot Project Summary 
Appendix “C” – Advantages / Disadvantages to Option A 
Appendix “D” – Advantages / Disadvantages to Option B 
Appendix “E” – Advantages / Disadvantages to Option C 
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